             Wealden District Association of Local Councils

DRAFT

Minutes of a Meeting of the Wealden District Association of Local Councils held via Zoom on Wednesday 6th April 2022 at 7.00pm


1. Present: Councillors Keith Stevens (Chairman, Wartling), Robert Nathan (Hartfield), Deveda Redman (Mayfield and Five Ashes), Kay Moss (Crowborough), Nikos Mikelis (Chiddingly), Jenny Alder (Herstmonceux), Lolita Reeves (Maresfield), Marcus Turling (Withyham), Patrick Coffey (Heathfield and Waldron), Diane Ward (Uckfield), Mike Garner (Arlington), Roy Ironmonger (Warbleton), Keith Graham (Warbleton), Vanessa Rowlands (Cuckmere Valley), Chris Morris (Wadhurst), Andy Watkins (Willingdon and Jevington), Susan Cole (East Hoathly with Halland), Graham Knight (Horam), Stephen O’Connell, Trevor Leggo (ESALC), Averil Price (Wealden) and Ann Newton (Wealden).

Also in attendance; Alison Stevens (Honorary Secretary).

2. Apologies for Absence: Apologies for absence were received from: Beryl Smith (Berwick), Sally Carnie (Berwick), Martin Cooper (Willingdon and Jevington), Shirley McKinnon (Pevensey), Martyn Garrett (Crowborough), Martin Craddock (Maresfield) and Chris Rothery (Fletching).

Brian Banks (ESCC) and Inspector Kendall Wells also sent apologies for their absence.

3. Draft Minutes of the Association Meeting held on the 12th January 2022 – The Minutes of the Association Meeting held on the 12th January 2022 were read, approved by all and signed by the Chairman.

4. Steve O’Connell from Sussex Safer Roads Partnership – Mr O’Connell provided updates about the Community Speedwatch Scheme and Operation Downsway, as well as advice on how to support the new Speed Management Plan. The slides from his presentation are attached to these Minutes.

In answer to Councillor’s questions Mr O’Connell;
· Agreed that ideally all drivers should take a driver’s awareness course.
· Suggested that Parish and Town Councils report any road issues where there are regular accidents to the police who can then refer it to their Traffic Manager.

5. Updates from Wealden District Council 

Cllr Bob Standley is standing down as Leader of Wealden District Council at their Annual Meeting in May and the Chairman thanked him on behalf of the Association for all his input over the years and for working so well in partnership together.

Ms Price reported the following;
· Staff Changes - Isabel Garden is retiring as Director of Planning, Policy and Environmental Services on the 30th June. Chis Bending will take over her role.
· Waste Contract - The GMB has balloted its members who have decided to take strike action but they will have to give two weeks’ notice before they do. Parish and Town Councils will be notified if notice is served. 
· Homes For Ukraine – Information for guests and hosts can be found on the Wealden District Council website. Any questions can be directed to Gemma Forshaw, Head of Housing.

In answer to Councillor’s questions District Councillor Newton and Averil Price said;
· Meetings are taking place with Ministers to try and get the housing numbers in the Local Plan reduced.
· Anyone who knows of any suitable empty housing that could be used for refugee accommodation is asked to let Averil know. ESCC is the lead authority for Homes for Ukraine.
· Enforcement received more complaints over lockdown but is having huge successes. Progress might seem to be slow but they have to prioritise. Anyone struggling with any urgent problems is asked to let Ann know.

District Councillor Newton also asked for her thanks to Councillor Standley to be recorded. She said Wealden wouldn’t be in as good a shape as it is had he not been at the helm.

6. Overdevelopment in Wealden

Councillor Mikelis from Chiddingly Parish Council read from his report which said;

‘At the January WDALC meeting I had the opportunity to discuss the efforts the Chiddingly Working Group against Over-Development had made, up to the beginning of the year. I appreciate the opportunity to brief you now on what has happened since. 

In December and in January we wrote to all 42 Parish and Town Councils in Wealden inviting them to join our effort to convince central government to modify their planning policies, that are having an irreversible and detrimental effect on the communities that we represent. The Group also announced its intention to call a meeting in the Spring to discuss a collective approach on how to prevent over-development in Wealden and plan how best to influence government housing policy.

In late January, the seven parish councils who had written a letter to the Minister received a second reply from the Ministry, this time from a named official who was responding on behalf of the Secretary of State. This was another two-page letter, effectively repeating what had been said in the Ministry’s first letter. The new letter contains a number of statements which defied logic. For example the letter argued again in support of the use of out-of-date projections, which have since revised substantially downwards, to arrive at each district’s obligation for new housing, with the explanation that this is in order “to provide stability and certainty”. The letter from the Ministry, again, supported the government’s stated policy to have 300,000 new houses built in England each year. The fact that the policy is not supported by the Office of National Statistics population and household projections, appears to be immaterial to those elected to run the country on our behalf.

[bookmark: _GoBack]On 25 February 2022, TV news program BBC South East Today had a story about Wealden Parish Councils objecting to government housing targets. The main points of the story also appeared as a BBC news article.

On the 11 March 2022 nine members of the Group had a constructive meeting with Mrs Nus Ghani, MP. To our surprise, the MP agreed that the current method of calculating the district’s housing needs is not working and is not providing the affordable homes that Wealden needs.

On 12 March 2022 Uckfield Town Council sent a powerful and eloquent letter to the Secretary of State, opposing the “unprecedented levels of housebuilding that is taking place in Wealden” and “supporting the earlier letter by its neighbouring parishes”.

On 3 April 2022 the Group sent a letter to the Rt Hon Stuart Andrew MP, Minister of State for Housing asking for clarifications on issues he had touched upon in the Parliamentary debate with Ms Ghani of 1st March. There were also important issues which had not been discussed and to which we sought answers. Too early to have had a reply yet.
By today, 39 out of the 42 town councils, parish councils and parish meetings of Wealden have formally agreed to join us and support the initiative we started. Two of the remaining three are due to discuss our request and decide soon, and only one parish council turned down our invitation saying: “The planning committee sympathised with the predicament that affected all in the area but was not in a position to offer support.”

This coming Friday 8th April the Working Group is hosting a meeting for all 42 parish and town councils and parish meetings of Wealden. The meeting will be held in Horam Village Hall and will start 7pm. Two representatives from each council are invited. There will be three sessions, each having an invited presentation that will be followed by questions and answers. Session 1 will be on “The National Policy and the Standard Method” by Nick Daines of CPRE. The second session will be on “The Draft Wealden Local Plan”, by Cllr Ann Newton, Deputy Leader of Wealden DC. The third session will be on “The Need to set up a support group for parishes facing unsustainable development”. There are two speakers for this session, Cllr Paul Stevens from Plumpton PC and Cllr Geoff Sambrook, Chairman of Isfield PC. We already have 60 persons registered, but there is room for a few more persons that are interested on what we do.

My concluding words is that this effort started as a reaction of a few friends in Chiddingly to the concreting of the countryside. Some members of the group have moved and have been replaced by four councillors from three other parish councils and one volunteer from CPRE. We are nine persons. We are considering possible changes in the near future to make us more representative and with a wider set of skills. 

Thank you!’
7. Reports from Outside Meetings 

The National Association of Local Councils (NALC) has released a statement to the government's response to the Committee on Standards in Public Life (CSPL) report on local government ethical standards.

Cllr Keith Stevens; 
· said he is bitterly disappointed by the decision and is to meet Kemi Badenoch, the Minister of State at the Department for Levelling Up, Housing and Communities, as Chair of NALC, to urge ministers to have a rethink.
· also said support is gaining for parishes to have the option of being able to choose to hold virtual meetings.
· Encouraged councillors to read the Financial Times dated 14th March 2022 which can be found on the NALC website because it has a whole page devoted to the work of Town and Parish Councils. 

Councillor Moss said Crowborough Town Council is also in support of being able to choose to hold virtual meetings and has passed a Motion to that effect. The Model Motion is;

“This Council supports the petition launched by the Association of Democratic Services Officers (ADSO) and the Lawyers in Local Government (LLG) on 5 January with regard to remote and hybrid meetings. We agree to write to the Secretary of State for Levelling Up, Housing and Communities calling on the Government to change the law to allow councils the flexibility to hold such meetings when they deem appropriate within agreed rules and procedures.”

Councillors Rowland and Buck also agreed because they feel it would help increase diversity.
  
7. Next Association Meeting: The next meeting is the Annual General Meeting which is to be held on the 13th July 2022 at the Hailsham Civic Centre. Councillor Buck is to provide a brief presentation on ‘The Good Company’.

There was no further business and this meeting closed at 8.10pm.
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